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Directors General Labour-Management Consultation Committee 
April 28, 2014, 2:00pm to 4:00pm / 125 Sussex Drive, Rendez-Vous Room
Minutes

	Participants

Management Representatives:
· Lise Filiatrault (WGM)

· Graeme Clark (HCM)

· Chris Cooter (FTRN/HFD)

· Leeann McKechnie (AED)

· Bon Cummings for SGD 

· Ron Hoffman (POD)

· Kenneth Neufeld (WWD)

· Mark Gwozdecky (GMD)

· Robert Derouin (GGD)

· Francis Trudel (HSD)

· Louise Blais (HFP)

· Claude Houde (HSS)

· Danielle Dauphinais (SHSS)
· Ashley Russell (SHSS)

Speakers:
· Chris Cooter (HFD)
· Emmanuelle Tremblay (CAPE/ACEP)

· Timothy Edwards (PAFSO/APASE)

· Timothy Erskine (PIPSC/IPFPC)

· Shahrzad Sedigh (UNE/SEN)


	Participants

Union Representatives:
· Andrée Lemire (UNE/SEN)

· Gordon McAllister (UNE/SEN)
· Shahrzad Sedigh (UNE/SEN)

· Claudine Pyke (PAFSO/APASE)
· Timothy Edwards (PAFSO/APASE)
· Anita Bangiricenge (CAPE/ACEP)

· Emmanuelle Tremblay (CAPE/ACEP)
· Peter McKernan (CAPE/ACEP)
· Tim Erskine (PIPSC/IPFPC)
Absent:
Union Representatives

· Tim Hodges (PAFSO/APASE)

· Doug Marshall (UNE/SEN)

· Dejan Toncic (PIPSC/IPFPC)
· Sara Boulé-Perroni (PIPSC/IPFPC)

· Danielle Viel (ACFO/ACAF)

· Ian Boyle (ACFO/ACAF)
· Andrew Bottega (CAPE/ACEP)
Management Representatives

· Mark Lusignan (SGD)
· Jeff Nankivell (OAD)

· Arun Thangaraj (SWD)




1 – OPENING REMARKS and APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA
Graeme Clark – HCM and Lise Filiatrault – WGM

Graeme Clark, A/Assistant Deputy Minister of Human Resources (HCM) and Lise Filiatrault, Assistant Deputy Minister of Africa (WGM), both acting as management Co-Chairs, welcomed the participants to the first Directors General Labour-Management Consultation Committee (DGLMCC) since the creation of the Department of Foreign Affairs, Trade and Development (DFATD).

The management Co-Chairs outlined the progress made regarding labour-management consultations at DFATD. Since the National Labour-Management Consultation Committee (NLMCC) meeting, held on February 13, 2014, a series of consultations have taken place. Management reiterated the importance of meaningful labour-management consultations. 

Timothy Edwards, President of the Professional Association of Foreign Service Officers (PAFSO), also welcomed the participants and informed the Committee that he would be acting as Bargaining Agent Co-Chair in the absence of Doug Marshall, National President, Union of National Employees (UNE). 
The Co-Chairs sought the Committee members’ approval before beginning. 

2 – AMALGAMATION / UPDATE AND FEEDBACK 

Chris Cooter – HFD

Chris Cooter, Director General, Transition Team (HFD), informed the Committee that various Broadcast messages have been published throughout the implementation of the amalgamation, in addition to various information and consultation meetings that have been held regarding the same.  He indicated that the Broadcast message of October 18, 2014, requested feedback from employees regarding the proposed vision for DFATD. He added that the Department received excellent comments and suggestions from its employees. With regard to the organizational charts, Mr. Cooter acknowledged that although they are not entirely complete, the refinements that remain are minor in contrast to the work that has already been finalized. 

Mr. Cooter added that the Transition Team received very useful suggestions from the Departmental Consultative Group (DCG) as well.
Shahrzad Sedigh, President of Local 70044 of the Union of National Employees (UNE), asked management to clarify the rumours regarding the accommodation plans. 

Mr. Cooter acknowledged that there are questions surrounding the accommodation plans and he reassured the Committee that management would meet with bargaining agents and employees as soon as possible. Mr. Cooter stated that ultimately, the objective is to amalgamate the two departments into fewer buildings and to effectively integrate our organizations. 

Emmanuelle Tremblay, President of Local 516 of the Canadian Association of Professional Employees (CAPE), stated it is crucial that management have compassion for employees when developing DFATD’s accommodation plans. She expressed her concern that the organizational charts are not yet finalized and asked if they would be provided by July 2014. 

Mr. Cooter acknowledged Ms. Tremblay’s concerns and agreed that it is important to keep the human aspect in mind. He added that the organizational charts were released in October 2013 and came into effect in November 2013. That being said, he stated, organizational charts change all the time. Mr. Cooter reiterated that there are refinements to be made as we are in the complex process of amalgamating two departments, however there are no major changes required with the exception of the structural changes made regarding the Public Affairs branch. 

Mr. Edwards commented that the Pearson Building is aging and asked if management could speak to whether this implies relocating employees who work at this location. 

Mr. Cooter agreed that the Pearson Building is aging, however, he could not confirm at that time whether this implied changes for employees working at that location. He reassured the Committee that the accommodation plans would be shared as soon as possible. 

Ms. Sedigh indicated that this is a difficult time for employees and asked if considerations would be made to ensure a work-life balance for those who may be directly impacted by the accommodation plans. 

Mr. Cooter agreed that amalgamating departments can create uncertainties, however, he stated that he hopes managers take the necessary steps to mitigate these uncertainties and ensure conversations are taking place with their employees. 

Ms. Tremblay asked management if the shuttle would be functional in the near future. 

Mr. Cooter replied that this plan has been proposed however, no decisions have been made at this time. 

Mr. Cooter thanked everyone for their submissions and proposed ideas regarding the amalgamation. He indicated that he is pleased to see that employees and management appear to have similar visions for our new Department. 

Ms. Filiatrault reiterated that management is conscious of the importance of informing bargaining agents and employees regarding changes in the Department as far in advance as possible. She also agreed that it is important to keep the human aspect in mind where certain decisions could potentially impact our employees. 

Gordon McAllister, President of Local 70125 for the UNE, asked whether we would be moving in September 2014 and whether the Department will be transitioning to Workplace 2.0.

Mr. Cooter indicated that he could not confirm whether a relocation would occur in September 2014. He did mention that the idea is to move toward Workplace 2.0. in the future. 

Ms. Tremblay indicated that many employees are now reporting to new managers and expressed her concern with the fact that these changes are not reflected in the organizational charts at this time. 

Mr. Clark thanked the Committee for their comments. He indicated that throughout the amalgamation, what strikes him the most, is the utter complexity of implementing the amalgamation of the two departments. He stressed that this is a complex enterprise and will inevitably take time and patience. That being said, he expressed his appreciation for the level of engagement he has witnessed from management and employees. 

Mr. Cooter added that the Department will make an effort to be flexible wherever possible. He explained that the Interim Assignment Cycle and Re-integration Guidelines are an example of where management may need to be flexible in certain situations. 

Louise Blais, Executive Director, Assignment and Pool Management Division (HFP), indicated that HFP has had the opportunity to hold sessions with employees and managers on the guidelines. Ms. Blais stated that the questions and comments she received were very useful and thanked those who provided feedback. Ms. Blais informed the Committee that it is important to remember that these are interim guidelines and that refinements may be made as they are implemented. 

Ms. Sedigh expressed her concern that new information does not always reach those who work at 200 Portage. She explained that employees who work at 200 Portage are not used to the current method of communication. She asked if management could consider adopting a more integrated approach of communicating, which would mean engaging in more verbal communication with employees. 

Mr. Clark asked Ms. Sedigh to provide the Committee with concrete examples to ensure management has a better understanding of her concerns.

Ms. Sedigh replied that employees are not receiving sufficient information from senior management. She indicated that at the former CIDA, information would come from Assistant Deputy Ministers, Directors General, etc… She stated that it would be appreciated to learn of important news and information from the proper chain of command. Ms. Sedigh also mentioned that employees do not understand how the travel system functions. She stated that not enough information is available.

Ms. Filiatrault acknowledged that the Department is much larger than the former CIDA. She stated that the information flow was different for the very reason that CIDA was a much smaller department. The challenge is to determine how we communicate on a much larger scale and to diversify the means of communication to reach all. Ms. Filiatrault explained that management will continue to pay attention to its employees’ needs in this regard. She indicated that the DGLMCC is an excellent forum to raise these issues and thanked the members for their comments and questions. 
3 - ASSIGNMENT CYCLE AND RE-INTEGRATION 

Chris Cooter – HFD and Louise Blais – HFP 

Peter McKernan, Vice-President - Trade (CAPE), thanked HFP for consulting bargaining agents on the interim guidelines for the assignment and re-integration cycle. He indicated that there are concerns with certain aspects of the guidelines, but reiterated that he appreciated management’s efforts with regard to this exercise. Mr. McKernan added that in the longer term, it will be important to achieve flexibility in certain instances where the guidelines may not provide for the most effective solution. He asked management if they could explain the rationale for not recognizing equivalencies and what the long term plan is to promote flexibility. 

Mr. Clark acknowledged that this is a delicate matter and informed the Committee that management did make a conscious effort to consult when it was operationally feasible. 

Ms. Blais explained that the Department experienced challenges with equivalencies. She stated that first and foremost, fairness, accessibility and transparency must be upheld. She explained that it is important to ensure that the right people with the right competencies are placed in the right positions. 

Francis Trudel, Director General, Corporate and Operational Human Resources Bureau (HSD), reiterated that attempting to track equivalency tables is not an easy task as they change every few months. He added that this cannot be used as a planning tool. In accordance with the Public Service Employment Act, in a staffing process, the goal is to select the candidate who is the “best fit”, he explained. Mr. Trudel assured the Committee that management is making every effort to ensure that a fair compromise is made with regard to the guidelines. 

Mr. Edwards expressed his appreciation to Ms. Blais for consulting bargaining agents on the guidelines and that he had no negative comments to provide on this front. 

4 - HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (HRMS) AND OVERTIME

Emmanuelle Tremblay – CAPE

Ms. Tremblay began by explaining that the Human Resources Management System (HRMS) system does not permit employees to submit overtime requests electronically. Ms. Tremblay indicated that at the former CIDA, SAP allowed employees to submit overtime requests electronically. Ms. Tremblay asked management if this issue could be resolved in the near future.

Mr. Trudel informed the Committee that it is important to put this into context. He clarified that the Treasury Board Secretariat imposed this system on our Department. He explained that at the former DFAIT, SAP was used for finance transactions whereas HRMS was used for human resources-related transactions. Mr. Trudel informed Ms. Tremblay that we are required to use HRMS at this time and that eventually, he believes HRMS will have the capacity to allow transactions for overtime requests. Mr. Trudel added that eventually, we will be using HRMS 9.1. which is an updated version of the system we currently have. 

Andrée Lemire, Labour Relations Officer with the UNE, asked why certain employees have not yet received their acting pay. She explained that many of her members are complaining that these transactions are late. 

Mr. Trudel provided some context and explained that Compensation Services are still in the process of moving to Miramichi, New Brunswick. With that in mind, he explained, the Department is trying to ensure the smoothest transition possible although it is not always easy given the current situation. Mr. Trudel explained that the Department has lost eighteen employees in pay to date. He added that the first priority is to ensure that employees receive their regular pay. 

Claude Houde, Director, Workplace Relations Division (HSS), informed the Committee that a message was sent out to all employees regarding the Compensation Services’ service standards. He added that Compensation Services has been working diligently as the Department was required to implement the new Foreign Service Collective Agreement. Mr. Houde indicated that these transactions had to be done manually. 

Mr. McAllister suggested that a meeting be held separately to discuss the issues regarding Compensation Services.  

Follow up/Action: Schedule meeting to discuss Compensation Services issues. 
5 - VARIOUS HUMAN RESOURCES ISSUES

a) HR Planning Process and Timeline / Timothy Edwards – PAFSO 

Mr. Edwards informed the Committee that position papers were provided to the Department by most bargaining agents. Mr. Edwards asked management what their vision is for the Department’s workforce and if they were analysing it from an organizational chart perspective, for example. 

Mr. Clark acknowledged that management received the position papers and explained that they are addressing and analysing their plans in various ways, not only from an organizational chart perspective. Mr. Clark added that they will be meeting with the External Advisory Group soon and will be planning a DCG meeting in the near future. 

Ms. Tremblay requested that management engage with bargaining agents as soon as possible on this subject. 

Mr. Clark indicated that management is working closely with the Deputy Ministers on how to manage below the EX level. Mr. Clark assured the bargaining agents that this is a priority and that that they would be consulted as soon as possible. 

Mr. Cooter expressed that he appreciates the labour-management consultations that have occurred to date. He also stated that management will make an effort to engage in more verbal communications with bargaining agents and employees.

Ms. Tremblay mentioned that the Terms of Reference for Labour-Management Consultation Committees outline the importance of consulting with bargaining agents prior to decisions being made. Ms. Tremblay indicated that the bargaining agents are more than willing to provide feedback and suggestions and that management should consult them whenever possible. 

b) Performance Management Program (PMP) / Timothy Edwards (PAFSO)

Mr. Edwards requested clarification on the new Treasury Board Secretariat Directive on Performance Management, more specifically, on how it will be implemented at DFATD. Mr. Edwards explained that the bargaining agents have reviewed the directive and identified areas of concern such as the departmental review panels, the remedial actions, and the eighteen month evaluation period which could lead to termination following the identification of a performance issue. 
Mr. Edwards informed management that the bargaining agents will be sending them questions on the new directive and will expect a response within two to three weeks. 

Mr. Edwards suggested that this subject remain a standing item on the DGLMCC agenda until further notice.

Mr. Trudel informed the bargaining agents that he would be happy to organize an ad-hoc meeting on this subject if they wish to discuss further. 

c) Double-banking Situations / Shahrzad Sedigh (UNE)

Ms. Sedigh began by providing context on how the double-banking situations functioned at the former CIDA. Ms. Sedigh explained that employees would retain their position when they went on postings abroad. Ms. Sedigh indicated that since the merger, double-banking is no longer permitted and managers are reluctant to allow employees to go on long-term assignments (3 years) if they cannot backfill positions. 
Ms. Tremblay added that this situation appears to result in a disadvantage to former CIDA employees as the former DFAIT was managing assignments abroad using the rotational pools. Ms. Tremblay indicated that as the new rules do not allow double-banking, the Department is depriving former CIDA employees of its former risk management mechanism. 

Ms. Blais thanked Ms. Sedigh and Ms. Tremblay for their comments and reassured them that the guidelines are not final and if they have any issues that they can discuss these with HFP. 

d) Grievance Levels / Timothy Edwards (PAFSO)


Mr. Edwards explained that management recently met with the bargaining agents to consult on the number of grievance levels at DFATD. He explained that at the former CIDA, there were three levels, whereas at the former DFAIT, there were two levels. He noted that the current grievance process includes two levels. 

Mr. Trudel mentioned that a commitment was made by management to consult on this topic before the end of the fiscal year. Mr. Trudel informed the committee that there was a representative from each bargaining agent present at this meeting and that the consensus was to maintain the two level grievance process. 
Ms. Lemire favored the two level grievance process and indicated that it results in a more efficient way of dealing with grievances.  
e) LANGUAGE TRAINING, TRAINING FOR FSITP and ROTATION OF ACTING ASSIGNMENTS
Timothy Erskine – PIPSC

Timothy Erskine, DFATD Consultation Team President for the Professional Institute of the Public Service of Canada (PIPSC), explained that unilingual employees should be offered a better language training program in order to meet the language requirements for the FSITP management positions. Mr. Erskine indicated that realistic and workable options are needed for French training than the current model.  Mr. Erskine explained that funds are needed to provide more intensive training options. 
Mr. Erskine indicated that these improvements would allow employees a more effective means of being able to attain their required language levels.

Ms. Blais thanked Mr. Erskine for the comprehensive overview. Ms. Blais explained that employees at the CS-03 group and level are typically supervisors therefore there is a requirement for these employees to be bilingual in addition to the operational need for FSITP managers to function in both languages. Ms. Blais advised Mr. Erskine that management could engage in an offline discussion on this topic. 

Mr. Clark also informed Mr. Erskine that management could follow up on this subject at the next DGLMCC.

6 - ROUND TABLE / CLOSING REMARKS

The management and bargaining agent Co-Chairs proposed a round table discussion.
Robert Derouin, Director General, Trade and Diplomacy North America (GGD), expressed his appreciation for the productive discussions between management and the bargaining agents. He explained that he worked at CIDA for some time and added that merging two departments is a significant undertaking which takes time and patience. Mr. Derouin stated that each and every manager should ensure that regular communication occurs with their employees as it is important to keep our staff informed throughout the implementation of the amalgamation.

Ron Hoffman, Director General, Strategic Policy (POD), thanked the bargaining agents for their support throughout the transition. He recognized that bargaining agents play an important role in our day to day activities. 

Lastly, Mr. Edwards raised the subject of essential services. Mr. Edwards explained that under the previous Act, the Employer negotiated essential services positions with bargaining agents. He added that the new legislation provides the Employer with the exclusive authority to designate its essential services. Mr. Edwards raised his concern that the Department has begun this exercise without any advance notice to the bargaining agents. 

Mr. Houde confirmed that the Employer now has the exclusive right to designate its essential service positions. He explained that the Treasury Board Secretariat is responsible for this exercise and will consult each bargaining agent once all essential services have been identified as consultation does not occur at the departmental level. 

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 4:15pm.
Follow-up/Action: Schedule next DGLMCC meeting in consultation with the bargaining agents.  
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